Minutes of the League of Women Voters/Los Alamos

Thursday, April 18, 2024

Fellowship Hall of the Unitarian Church

1738 North Sage Loop

Los Alamos, New Mexico

Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order at 1:20 P.M. with 18 members in attendance.  Quorum was met to proceed with the meeting.  The meeting was chaired by Felicia Orth, President of the Los Alamos League.
Minutes:  The minutes of the 2023 Annual Meeting, recorded by Rebecca Chaiken, Secretary, were accepted as presented.  They were published in the June 2023 Update.  The readers for the 2024 Annual Meeting minutes are Maire O'Neill and Barbara Calef.
President's Report:  Felicia Orth presented the report, noting the many activities and outreach to the community.  The Lunch with a Leader monthly guest speaker program, organized by Karyl Ann Armbruster, included a wide variety of topics and skilled speakers, always followed by informative question and answer sessions.  League members have registered voters in a number of settings and sites, advocated at the state legislature, monitored and reported on Los Alamos County Council meetings, established a vibrant Fundraising Committee with expanded fundraising efforts, hosted candidate forums, and compiled the Voter Guides for the primary and general elections.  The Voter Guides are provided at no cost and are distributed to 9,600 households in Los Alamos County and at several public venues including the Los Alamos County Municipal Building, where many residents go to vote.  In the post-pandemic world, the League of Women Voters is hosting in-person events with wide participation from the community.  Presentations via Zoom continue to be in place for out-of-town speakers.  Bob Williams video records events, and Ed Santiago posts the recordings to the League website.

Membership Report:  Jean Dewart reported that as of April 15, 2024 there are 130 individual members; 7 new members have joined in the past month, and to date 9 renewals have been turned in. There is approximately a 2-week lag to register membership renewals.  PayPal has proved to be a challenge to many users with the two-step process to pay using the app.  A recommendation to the Board is to send a brief email stating that the official membership year is May 1 – April 30.  As of April 18, 99 out of 130 members had not yet renewed, but several forms and payments were submitted at the Annual Meeting.  Bob Williams will be the new Membership Chair.  He has been creating a new data base format to improve data collection in several categories, including interests and areas to volunteer.  There will also be an online registration process available. 
Bob, Lisa Hampton, and Treasurer Addie Jacobson will coordinate to keep the data updated.  Board members will have “Read Only” access.  Further discussion among board members will occur in the coming months.  The list of Friends of the League, people who donate to the League but are not members, has been updated and additional friends added.  This information contained in the new Fundraising database also tracks donations and holds over 100 company names that have recently received mailings from the League. 
Treasurer's Report:  Addie Jacobson reviewed the proposed budget.  Additional funds were allocated for travel to the national League of Women Voters Convention this coming June.  Also, the Fuller Lodge rental fees have increased in 2024.  The overall current expenses and revenues indicate that the League is within budget expectations for FY25.  Barbara Calef moved to accept the FY25 proposed budget.  Ann LePage seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
Program  
Environment Position:  Barbara Calef explained that at the Annual Meeting last year League members approved updating our Environment position, which contained references to several County documents, some dating back to 2005.  At the 2023 Annual Meeting and at the Program Planning Meeting on January 29 she invited volunteers to help with the update.  

Akkana Peck, Dave North, Ann LePage, and Jody Benson assisted in reviewing the documents used to formulate the position.  During the February Board meeting, the Board approved the draft document.  A new section concerns recycling, including League support for the County to expand recycling within its operations, and to avoid unnecessary packaging, especially plastic water bottles.

The revised positions, with deleted material crossed out and new material underlined, was sent to all League members before the meeting.  

Judy Buckingham made the motion to accept the changes to the Environment Position.  Becky Shankland seconded the motion.  There was no discussion about the draft changes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Sustainable Water Position: The committee also added a bullet encouraging regional protection of groundwater to the Sustainable Water position.  
Jean Dewart made the motion to accept changes to the Sustainable Water Position.  Bob Williams seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Medically Indigent Health Care Fund:  A request was made by Lisa Hampton to rename the position the “Indigent Health Care Fund.” The fund is now managed by the Social Services Division.  The request was approved by the members. 
Karyl Ann Armbruster made the motion to accept all of the LWVLA positions. Addie Jacobson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

The Board had voted to write to the County Council about rezoning changes.  During recent discussion at a County Council meeting, the Council cited the League of Women Voters letter regarding adjustments/updates to the code.  The Council stated the updates would be completed by Fall 2024.

Health Care Forum– League members at the Program Planning Meeting expressed an interest in learning more about community health care.  Cam Counters and Lisa Hampton will plan a community forum on this topic after the general election this coming November.  The planning involves inviting speakers, determining a location and logistics, refreshments, and development of an after-forum survey to gather responses to the forum.

Pit Production Study:  Jody Benson has removed the study of pit production from the program for now.

Nominations: The Slate of Officers and Directors for 2024-2025 was presented by Becky Shankland.  

   Officers  
· President: Felicia Orth 

· 1st Vice-President: [open]

· 2nd Vice-President: Ellen Mills

· Past President: Barbara Calef

· Secretary: Rebecca Chaiken

· Treasurer: Addie Jacobson 

   Directors:
· Lunch with a Leader: Karyl Ann Armbruster

· Newsletter Editor; Archivist; Membership: Robert Williams

· Publicity: Jody Benson 

· Voter Services/Voter Guide: Lynn Jones

· Community Health and Wellbeing: Lisa Hampton 

· Reservations and Refreshments: Wendy Swanson

· Director at Large: Akkana Peck

· Director at Large: Becky Shankland 

Off-board Directors

· Membership:  Jean Dewart

· Website/Social Media: Madhavi Garimella and Helena Whyte

· Observer Corps: June Fabryka-Martin, Craig Martin

· Nominations:  Becky Shankland, Ed Santiago 

· Fundraising:  Ellen Mills

· Video: Ed Santiago

· Budget:  appointed two months before Annual Meeting

Committees

Voter Guide, Voter Services: Lynn Jones, chair, Cynthia Biddlecomb, Judy Prono, Jody Benson

Voter Guide Questions: Jean Dewart, chair, Akkana Peck, Karyl Ann Armbruster, Jody Benson, June Fabryka-Martin, Craig Martin, Lisa Hampton, Wendy Swanson, Cecile Hemez 

Fundraising: Ellen Mills, chair, Jess Taylor, Lisa Hampton, Tracy McFarland, Leslie Wallstrom, Karyl Ann Armbruster, Jody Benson, Felicia Orth

Membership:  Bob Williams, chair, Jean Dewart, Lynn Jones, Addie Jacobson, Becky Shankland, Tracy McFarland, Helen Carpenter, Karyl Ann Armbruster
Lunch with a Leader: Karyl Ann Armbruster, chair, Elaine Deschamp

Community Health and Wellbeing: Lisa Hampton, chair, Cam Counters
Budget: Julie Williams-Hill, chair, Jeffrey Howell, Addie Jacobson, Jean Dewart [Committee to be appointed two months before Annual Meeting]

Advocacy: Felicia Orth, Barbara Calef, Jody Benson, Ann LePage, Gwendolyn Gallagher 

Voter Registration: Many members have volunteered; they must be certified by the County Clerk.

Refreshments: Many members have signed up and should volunteer when needed.

There were no nominations from the floor.  Ann LePage moved to accept the proposed slate of officers and directors.  Addie Jacobson seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.
No vote is needed for the off-board directors or the committees.  However, there was further discussion regarding the committees.  Maire O'Neill proposed expanding the Website/Social Media team to add a couple of additional volunteers to assist Madhavi Garimella and Helena Whyte. 

There was also a suggestion that Kirsten Laskey and Maire O’Neill might coordinate with June on the reporting of Council and other County meetings and publish their reports in the LADP, LA Reporter, and Boomtown to reach a wider audience.  The board will need to approve the plan.
Jean Dewart volunteered to review our current Facebook page as a starting point.  Maire O’Neill volunteered to call interested people for Social Media participation and reporting on League activities.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:45 PM.

Minutes by Ellen Mills 

Reviewed by Barbara Calef, Maire O’Neill, and Becky Shankland
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